

EAST PETERSBURG BOROUGH PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES January 16, 2020

Meeting began at 7:00 P.M.

Roll Call: John Schick Chairman, David Keener Vice-Chairman (Absent), Rory Buckwalter (Absent), John Kerchner, William Pfautz, Marvin Stauffer (Absent), John Wolf, and Zoning Officer/Borough Engineer Michael Bingham

Reorganization of the Board

- 1. It was moved and seconded (J. Wolf / W. Pfautz) to nominate John Schick for Chairman of the Planning Commission, unanimous approval by the board
- 2. It was moved and seconded (W. Pfautz / J. Wolf) to nominate David Keener for Vice Chairman of the Planning Commission, unanimous approval by the board

Approval of Minutes:

It was moved and seconded (J. Wolf / W. Pfautz) to approve the minutes of the August 15, 2019 meeting, unanimous approval by the board

Visitors: See attached sheet for full list

Public Comments: None

Old Business: None

New Business:

1. Review Application submitted for 6155-6165 Main Street by Thousand Island LP, the applicant seeks a Zoning Variance to allow for "Warehouse as a primary use" within the Neighborhood Commercial District (NC). This Variance is for Use as provided in Table 306.B.2 of the East Petersburg Zoning Ordinance. The applicant is also appealing the decision of the Zoning Officer that the use is not a pre-existing legal non-conforming use.

Claudia Shank with McNees, Wallace, and Nurick was present along with Alan Giagnocavo, the owner of 6155-6165 Main St, on behalf of Thousand Islands LP. Ms. Shank said they are not proposing any site plan changes they are just asking to continue a use on the property that has been there for a long time. Ms. Shank gave an overview of the building; she stated it is in the NC district, 1.5 acres, 19,000 sq. ft. warehouse, along with an elevator, 10 % of the property is office space and the remaining 90 % is warehouse, 10 parking spots are on the property. They have searched through prior deeds and titles and found that this building originally served as a tobacco warehouse, and then in the 1970's/1980's Lepco Lawn Equipment Co. used the building, in 1990's Commonwealth Mailing & Distribution Center was in the building, and in 2008 Thousand Islands purchased the property and used it for Fox Chapel Publishing primarily for warehousing and some office use. In 2019 Thousand Islands, LP leased the building to Lancaster Leaf Tobacco and has been used for storage of tobacco products since then. Recently, Thousand Islands, LP has entered into an agreement to sell the property, which prompted them to talk to Michael Bingham about the current use and find out if warehousing will remain permitted. In the district the building is located, warehousing is not permitted as a principle use, but it is permitted as an accessory use. Mr. Bingham made a determination that the current use of the building for warehousing tobacco products, was not permitted. Ms. Shank stated that their opinion is that it was a pre-existing, non-conforming, warehousing use, Ms. Shank stated that Mr. Bingham's opinion was that, because Fox Publishing used the offices in the building, he feels that this was the principle use and the warehousing was the accessory use. Therefore, it was not a preexisting, non-conforming use, and a use variance was needed. Therefore, they have submitted an application for a zoning hearing requesting 2 types of relief. (1) Appealing Mr. Bingham's determination (2) Requesting a use variance to continue to warehouse on this site. They have also submitted the tax records to show that it lists the use of the property as a warehouse manufacturer. They feel that this building could not be used for anything else without a substantial amount of renovation.

J. Kerchner stated that Lancaster Leaf who currently leases this building is one of his clients. He also asked if this building is permitted for a warehouse and is it equipped with sprinklers. Mr. Bingham said that after every sale of a property they are required to get a use and occupancy permit which is handled by Associated Building Inspections, and they will inspect the building and make that determination.

Mr. Bingham said that the building cannot easily be used for anything other than warehousing because the lot it sits on has limited parking. Therefore, he feels they have good reasoning for a variance.

Ms. Shank stated that her only concern with going the variance route is that there are some protections that you get as a pre-existing, nonconforming use, in terms of expansion, etc. that the variance doesn't carry with it.

Mr. Bingham said that it actually was expanded beyond the 25% when a bay was added in the early 2000's.

J. Wolf asked if there is a lease in place with E.P. Fire Dept. that allows use of the parking lot area near the loading dock that extends into the Fire Dept.'s lot. Ms. Shank said yes.

W. Pfautz said as long as he can remember it has been a warehouse and if only 10% of this building has been used for offices, in his opinion the main use is a warehouse.

Ms. Shank explained that Lancaster Leaf would like to continue with their lease after the building is sold. The potential buyer is planning on keeping the lease with Lancaster Leaf, but at some point, the buyers are looking at other possibilities for the site. The buyer will be purchasing both buildings. Ms. Shank said that both parcels are on one deed but have different legal descriptions. Ms. Shank said that they are possibly planning on doing a lot consolidation. Mr. Schick asked how it will be guaranteed that the parking stays with the building. Mr. Bingham said that he will reach out to Janice Longer, ZHB Solicitor, to see if there is anything that can be done.

It was moved and seconded (J. Kerchner / J. Wolf) to approve to uphold the zoning officer's decision on the letter stating it is not a nonconforming use. Motion was passed with a 3-1 vote by the Board (J. Schick -yes, J. Kerchner-yes, J. Wolf-yes, W. Pfautz-no)

It was moved and seconded (J. Kerchner / J. Wolf) and passed with a unanimous approval by the Board, to recommend approval for a use variance of section 306.C.2 of the zoning ordinance, to permit warehousing in the neighborhood commercial district

The Boardmembers of the Planning Commission would also like to recommend to the ZHB that the lots be combined or joined into one lot.

2. Review draft of Ordinance for Obstruction in the Street, Sports in the Street

There was an issue 2 years ago someone affixed a basketball pole in the street in the cul-de-sac on Wolf Circle which is in a drainage easement and it also protrudes out to the roadway and is in the way of the street sweeper. The owners of this property are paying taxes on the bulb of the cul-de-sac, but they also signed a right of way on the street. Council spoke with them a couple times to work towards a solution to get this out of the street and out of the easement. Council made an offer to locate the pole onto their property so that it does not hang over the asphalt, but this has not been resolved. The solicitor has created an ordinance to address this.

It was moved and seconded (J. Wolf / J. Kerchner) with unanimous approval by the Board to send the draft ordinance, for prohibiting obstruction within the public right of way and prohibiting playing sports in public roadways, to council

Adjournment: 7:33 p.m.

Announcement: Next meeting will be held February 20 at 7:00 p.m., if needed

Respectfully Submitted, Kim Strayer, Recording Secretary



EAST PETERSBURG BOROUGH PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES August 20, 2020

Meeting began at 7:00 P.M.

This meeting was held remotely through Webex.

Roll Call: John Schick Chairman, David Keener Vice-Chairman, Rory Buckwalter, John Kerchner, William Pfautz, Marvin Stauffer, John Wolf, and Zoning Officer/Borough Engineer Michael Bingham

Approval of Minutes:

It was moved and seconded (J. Wolf / J. Kerchner) to approve the minutes of the January 16, 2020 meeting

4 votes yes: J. Schick, J. Kerchner, W. Pfautz, J. Wolf

3 abstained because they did not attend the meeting: D. Keener, R. Buckwalter, M. Stauffer

<u>Visitors:</u> Karen St. Clair- Borough Manager, Amy Leonard- Borough Solicitor, Greg Lapp, John Herr, Debra Miller, Don & Betty Emich, Steve Gergley - Harbor Engineering, Eric Nichol - TOA representative, David Miller – Rettew

Public Comments: None

Old Business: None

New Business:

1. Review Application submitted by Greg Lapp for the property located at 5740 Pine Street, East Petersburg, PA. He is requesting a zoning variance to allow for increased lot coverage beyond what is permitted within the R-1 zoning district.

Mr. Lapp explained that he would like to build a deck on his property in the R1 district, but his original application for a permit was denied because he has a maximum allowable coverage of 30% and his lot is currently at 35% lot coverage, so there would be no additional impervious surfaces allowed under the existing rules. Therefore, he would like to request a variance to exceed the 30% and increase current lot coverage to 39%. The deck will be slatted, and there will be pervious ground underneath the deck. Mr. Lapp said he did some calculations and the effective runoff coefficient from the deck and the ground underneath would be about .48 which is less than the .85 runoff coefficient that would be considered an impervious surface. So essentially approving this variance shouldn't actually impact runoff from his property, it would simply allow him to improve his property and make it similar to his other neighbors who have decks. Mr. Lapp shared signed letters with the P.C. members from his neighbors stating they are aware of the deck Mr. Lapp would like to build and they are in support of this.

Mr. Bingham said that he has reviewed this request for a variance, and it is not a minimal amount of variance. This is 432 sq. ft. on top of an already existing non-conforming lot. A lot that already has greater impervious area than what is presently permitted. That is an increase of approximately 20% over the amount of allowed 30% coverage and he is looking at bringing it up to 39%. Mr. Bingham said that he looked at the lot in question and said he has not been able to find a hardship based off of the site, size, shape or any other irregularities. This site is 10,454 sq. ft, which turns out to be the average of the lots in the R1 district. Allowing this particular lot to go over the 30% for an additional 432 sq. ft. would be contrary to what would be in the R1 district. Mr. Bingham said that there are many properties in the R1 district that are smaller than this one and still able to stay within the allowable amount of lot coverage. Mr. Bingham said he did look at the coagulation calculations. Mr. Bingham read the definition for impervious surfaces "areas covered by buildings, pavings, concrete, or other man-made materials that have a runoff

coefficient of .85 or greater". Mr. Bingham said that normally we look at the surface and not the gaps between the surface. If the surface has a runoff coefficient of .85 or greater, than it is impervious. The deck boards are greater than .85; they are .9 to .95. Mr. Bingham said that pervious pavers are impervious because they do not allow water to run through them, it only allows water to go through the gaps. He explained that if you allow this deck to be pervious because of the water running through the gaps of the decking boards, then you are essentially allowing someone to have unlimited reign of how big their deck can be; this could mean technically someone could have a deck that go as far as 10 ft. away from the rear property line, and 8 ft. from the side of the property. Mr. Bingham explained that if this was allowed, almost the entire rear property, and part of the side property, would be covered with a deck. Mr. Bingham said he took an average of the deck boards and the gaps together, and he came up with a .88 coefficient, which is still greater than the .85, so it is his recommendation to deny this request. Mr. Bingham said it sets a bad precedent to allow for decks to be built to any particular size within the set back of the rear of the house, because you are not able to define it within the lot coverage definition. Mr. Bingham said that he is currently at 30% coverage due to existing nonconformities, and this is most likely because it is an older property and it has been grandfathered in. There are stipulations in the ordinance that allow him to take out existing impervious and add equal amounts as long as he does not exceed what is currently there. Mr. Bingham explained that a Hardship has to make the property valueless. It would be an irregularity in the size, shape, topography or location or a distinct conformity with the ordinance. He explained that this property is of average size, rectangular and flat, and he does not see a hardship. Mr. Lapp said that is has a pretty strong angle at the back. Mr. Bingham said that the shape does not normally come in to play with the amount of coverage. Mr. Bingham said that the Lancaster County Municipal Code allows for municipalities to come up with their own regulations for percentage of property coverage and it is typically for conformance within that zoning district.

Mr. Bingham said stormwater must also be considered with impervious coverage, but it is only part of the reasoning, therefore it can not be based only on stormwater, or waived because of any additional stormwater features, that would be added. Mr. Lapp said that improving or denying his application would not result in somebody raising this argument again in the future when it comes to slatted decking with space between the boards. Mr. Lapp said his only issue is with Michaels coefficient calculations being much less than his own calculations, and he feels Mr. Bingham is allowing the space provided between the boards to be considered when he is calculating the amount of coefficient coverage. Mr. Lapp said that the water will reach the ground under the deck through those spaces in the boards, therefore is will not leave the boundaries of the area. Mr. Bingham said if you average the space of the board and the space of the gap you get .85 and this is still a non-conformity. Mr. Bingham said that if this is allowed than anybody can build a deck that is as big as their house or larger. It was agreed by Mr. Bingham, Mr. Schick and Mr. Wolf that the water that runs through the boards will only saturate part of the land. Mr. Schick pointed out that whether or not, the rainwater saturates the ground underneath is only addressing the stormwater part of this issue, and that there is still an issue with the amount of coverage allowed. Mr. Wolf said that Mr. Lapp still needs to prove his hardship. Mr. Keener agreed it is a coverage issue and asked if this is the minimum amount of a deck that Mr. Lapp could propose. Mr. Stauffer said he agrees with Mr. Bingham about the coverage, but asked if he made modifications to the boards, would it change things. Mr. Bingham said you cannot selectively enforce the ordinance. Mr. Bingham explained that whatever the determination is for this deck, it would have to be the same for everyone moving forward. Mr. Buckwalter said that as much as he would like to allow this, he does not see an alternative, and that we cannot set a precedence.

Mr. Pfautz said he has no problem with the lot coverage, but he does not think we should base it on permeability of the deck, because it raises too many questions.

Mr. Bingham said that the only issue is that he will have to prove hardship. He stated that every application he receives must have a sketch to show anything that covers the ground, to calculate the the amount of coverage on the property.

Ms. Leonard stated that the planning commission is not able to grant a variance and that they are just here to make a recommendation to the zoning hearing board. She said that the ZHB is who will make the final determination as to whether this application meets the criteria to grant a variance. Ms. Leonard pointed out that the existing coverage at this property is already in excess of the allowable

amount of 30% and is currently at 35%. She said that hardship cannot be imposed by the ordinance itself, it has to be something particular to the property itself. Mr. Lapp pointed out that he would have to pull up some of his driveway to allow him to have the deck and he feels that this is an unnecessary hardship. Ms. Leonard said that the case law evidence has shown that unnecessary hardship is shown only when it is established that complying with the zoning ordinance renders the property useless or valueless, therefore you have to look at whether or not having the deck values this property as useless. Mr. Lapp said that most would agree that building a deck is standard and he is not trying to get around the rules, and he would just like to figure out how to have a deck so he can have a place for him and his family to spend time together with other family members and friends, instead of his slanted driveway, especially during COVID-19. Ms. Leonard said that the ordinance does not allow this to be looked at from a separate standpoint the way it is written, because the definition of lot coverage in the ordinance is explained as a percentage of the lot coverage that can be covered with an impervious coverage. She stated that impervious surface isn't just an argument that he is raising, others could argue how the runoff coefficient is determined and what defines impervious.

Mr. Bingham said that legally this cannot be a case by case basis. He pointed out the applicant must meet all five criteria to meet hardship. He said that the house and garage are existing, and he purchased the property that way, and that unfortunately this cannot be a hardship. He also pointed out that he is asking for a deck that is 432 sq. ft. He stated this is a very large deck.

Mr. Pfautz motioned to recommend granting the approval for just lot coverage but not the permeability issue to build this deck at 5740 Pine Street, motion had no further action by Board members. This motion died.

Ms. Leonard said that it would be a problem to separate the two because the lot coverage definition is based upon the percentage of impervious coverage

It was moved and second (J. Wolf / J. Kerchner) to recommend not approving the variance request by Greg Lapp for 5740 Pine Street, East Petersburg, PA, motioned passed with 6-1 vote, William Pfautz voted no

Mr. Schick said he understands that it would be nice to have a deck, but the regulation in place does not allow for it unfortunately, and reminded Mr. Lapp that the planning commission is just the recommending body.

2. Review Traditions of America Final Land Development and Subdivision Plan Phase II

Dave Miller, representing TOA, pointed out Phase II of this project will still be in East Hempfield Township. East Hempfield is working on processing and receiving approvals. The plan will not be recorded until the Borough signs off on this project. Mr. Miller said that Phase I was approved and is currently under construction. Phase II will consist of 97 units, all in East Hempfield.

Eric Nichol, TOA representative, said Phase III of this project will have 98 units in total with 48 of them located in East Petersburg Borough. They will be come back to the Borough when they are ready for Phase III. This part of the project will not be too far off. There are currently 60 units sold already and they are pushing ahead for Phase II and hope to break ground before the end of this year. The reception for this community is going very well and they now need to build more home.

Michael Bingham said his recommendation is to approve these plans.

It was moved and seconded (J. Kerchner/R. Buckwalter) with unanimous approval by the Board, to recommend Approval of the Traditions of America Final Land Development and Subdivision Plan Phase II

3. Review Emich Lot Add-on Plan for 6200 Hollow Drive

Mr. Bingham said that four different properties will be receiving additional land from 6200 Hollow Drive. They are taking one property and adding some of it to 4 other properties, but there will still

be 5 properties after the subdivision is finished. There are not any additional lots, it is just moving some lot lines.

They are asking for a waiver of sidewalk installation because there are no adjoining sidewalks to connect to.

They are asking for a partial waiver of identification of lot pins of some of the adjoining properties, and only to survey the adjacent properties, to identify lot pins, for the sections that effect this plan.

Ms. Groff explained they are asking for a waiver of Fee in Lieu of for parkland for 1200.00 for each lot. Although this does qualify as a subdivision and land development plan under the ordinance, this is really just a shifting of lot lines by 20 feet to the east, to the properties on Parkridge Drive, to accommodate some trees. Mr. Emich said he would just like to clean up the lot line for the trees. Mr. Troop originally was going to add the whole 6200 Hollow property to Mr. Troops lot on State Street, but now it will just be ½ acre being added to the State Street property to create a t-shaped lot. The additional area on 6200 Hollow will remain a field.

Mr. Schick asked if there have been any other waivers of Fee in Lieu of. Mr. Bingham said that normally it is not waived, and it can not be collected on the larger portion if it is built on, only if it would be subdivided again.

It was moved and seconded (J. Wolf / M. Stauffer) with a 6-1 vote by the Board, to recommend approval of the waiver of section 110-602.F.(1), the applicant is requesting a waiver of the requirement to install sidewalks along the east side of Parkridge Drive and along the west side of Hollow Drive because there are not any new units of occupancy or site improvements and due to the lack of sidewalks in that area, residents would not benefit from adding sidewalk to the two streets, for this reason ARRO has no objection to the waiver. Dave Keener abstained from voting because he lives at the neighboring property.

It was moved and seconded (J. Wolf / R. Buckwalter) with a 6-1 vote by the Board, to recommend denying the waiver of section 110-610.C(3)(b), the applicant is requesting the waiver of the requirement to provide a Fee in Lieu of Open Space Dedication. In the past, this requirement has not been waived, regardless of the extent of the subdivision. As such ARRO recommends denying the waiver. Dave Keener abstained from voting because he lives at the neighboring property.

It was moved and seconded (J. Wolf / M. Stauffer) with a 6-1 vote by the Board, to recommend approval of a partial waiver of section 110-606.C, to only require the corner markers that are shown on the plan to be necessary to these sites. Dave Keener abstained from voting because he lives at the neighboring property. ARRO also recommends granting this partial waiver.

It was moved and seconded (J. Wolf / J. Kerchner) with a 6-1 vote by the Board, to recommend Approval of the plan that was submitted at this meeting with satisfying the comments of the Borough Engineer. Dave Keener abstained from voting because he lives at the neighboring property. ARRO also recommends granting approval of the plan that was submitted at this meeting with satisfying the comments in the review letter or any further comments after the plan that was presented at the meeting is reviewed.

Adjournment: 8:35 p.m.

Announcement: Next meeting will be held September 17, 2020 at 7:00 p.m., if needed

Respectfully Submitted, Kim Strayer, Recording Secretary



EAST PETERSBURG BOROUGH PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES October 15, 2020

Meeting began at 7:05 P.M.

This meeting was held remotely through Webex.

Roll Call: John Schick Chairman(Absent), David Keener Vice-Chairman, Rory Buckwalter(Absent), John Kerchner, William Pfautz, Marvin Stauffer(Absent), John Wolf, and Zoning Officer/Borough Engineer Michael Bingham

Approval of Minutes:

It was moved and seconded (J. Wolf / J. Kerchner) with unanimous approval, to approve the minutes of the August 20, 2020 meeting

Visitors: Joel Young - Rettew, Terry Cain - Fulton Financial Corp.

Public Comments: None

Old Business: None

New Business:

1. Review waiver for Fulton Bank - ASC, walking trail and parking lot modifications

Mr. Bingham explained that a few years ago Fulton Bank was going to do an expansion of the parking lot and install a walking trail. They have rescinded and closed out that permit and they are no longer going to do that project.

They are still going to reconfigure their parking lot and install a mulch walking trail for employees. The amount of the impervious is less than the amount that the state requires to be permitted, but greater than the stormwater exemption that East Petersburg has. This plan is actually a reduction in impervious area. Mr. Bingham explained that while technically it meets the threshold to require a major stormwater plan, they are actually reducing the overall impervious and theoretically, they are reducing the overall runoff from the site. They are here to ask for a waiver of Article 3 and Article 4 of the stormwater ordinance; requiring major plan sets to be prepared and stormwater calculations, infiltration testing, installation of BMP's, and other stormwater structures. Mr. Bingham said he feels these things would be redundant and not needed because they are actually reducing the overall runoff as is.

Joel Young added the main purpose of this project is to resurface and repair the parking lot and add in a few extra parking spaces to make it more efficient. They will also be adding a walking trail, so the employees have a place to walk during lunch or break times. Pavement will be removed on the eastern end of the site and replaced with a landscaped area, which will be offset by paving added on the northern side of the parking lot. This will allow the parking lot to be set up more efficiently. The net result is a decrease of 1500 square feet of impervious coverage.

Mr. Bingham explained that they are not reducing coverage to become compliant, it is more for functionality of the site. They are over on the earth disturbance that is why an E&S plan set was required for this project. This was reviewed/approved by the county and ARRO. They do not want to go through the rest of the stormwater ordinance requirements that are really only applicable for sites that have increased impervious area.

It was moved and seconded (J. Wolf / W. Pfautz) with unanimous approval by the Board, to recommend granting the waiver request for the Fulton Bank AFC property, of Article 3 and Article 4 in the Stormwater Management Ordinance, rules and regulations for stormwater standards

Joel Young said that although they do have the approval from Lancaster County and ARRO for the E&S plan. They are concerned because it is a paving project and we are in the middle of October; they would like to get the work done before the weather gets too cold. Mr. Young asked if he could get the immobilization in place. Mr. Bingham explained that planning commission can only give the recommendation for the waivers and Council will have to give the final approval to grant the waivers. Mr. Bingham said that this will be put on the agenda for Council to review the waivers next Thursday. Mr. Bingham said that he would be able to bring the equipment on site, put silt sock in, and set up the perimeter controls, but he said to hold off on any earth movement until the waivers are approved by Council. A rock construction entrance will be set up during the project, but they will need to wait for the approvals before starting this.

Adjournment: 7: 20 p.m.

Announcement: Next meeting will be held November 19, 2020

Respectfully Submitted, Kim Strayer, Recording Secretary